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BOROUGH OF NORTH PLAINFIELD

DRAUGHT MINUTES

These are the Draught Minutes of the Agenda Conference of the Borough Council of North Plainfield, NJ held on  Monday, 8 February 2010.  Every attempt has been made to make these as comprehensive and conclusive as possible.

However, as it is a draft document, it is not to be construed as a formal commitment of the Governing Body to the official interpretation of business conducted and is subject to revision by the Council.  If changes are necessary, revised minutes will be posted to the website and/or provided following approval with changes announced at the Meeting when the Council considers the minutes in question.  All revisions will be reflected in the approved Meeting Minutes.

MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, February 8, 2010 at 7:40 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes





Robert Hitchcock





Lawrence La Ronde

Everett Merrill 

Frank Righetti





Douglas M. Singleterry





Frank “Skip” Stabile, Council President 


Also Present:

Mayor Michael Giordano Jr.

David E. Hollod, Business Administrator

Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., Associate Borough Attorney 





Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk


Prior to the convening of the Borough Council’s Agenda Conference at its scheduled hour, a special celebration honoring the joyous 100th anniversary of the Boy Scouts of America was held on the front steps of the Community Center.  It was attended by North Plainfield elected officials, by Boy Scout and Cub Scout leaders, by Boy and Cub Scouts, their families and the public, as follows:

PATRIOTIC MEDLEY BY THE

SCOUT BRASS
WELCOME BY

SCOUT REPRESENTATIVE TIM KENNY

recognizing

Mayor, Borough Council, North Plainfield ROTC

North Plainfield Girl Scouts, The Courier-News,
Kitch & Tony Mussari, Producers of

The Face of America project
INVOCATION BY

Nancy Nardi, Pastor

Parlin Messiah Lutheran Church

A VISION, read by

Scoutmasters Basil D’Armiento & Bruce Monticello
(History of Scouting in the 20th century)

10-POINT TIMELINE & CANDLE LIGHTING

readings by

Boy Scouts & Cub Scouts

RECITATION  OF BOY SCOUT and CUB SCOUT LAW

followed by

THE SCOUT OATH

Procession into Community Center for scheduled

meetings of the

Borough Council 

POSTING OF THE COLORS

MAYORAL PROCLAMATION:


Mayor Michael Giordano Jr. read the Proclamation in Celebration of the Boy Scouts’ 100th Anniversary as follows:


WHEREAS, the Boy Scouts of America’s success of Scouting for Cub Scouts, Boy Scouts, Explorers and Venturing depends on our community organizations; and


WHEREAS, the Boy Scouts of America, for 100 years, has created a strong foundation of leadership, service and community for millions of America’s youth; and


WHEREAS, the Boy Scouts of America charters over 505 churches and synagogues, schools and parent-teacher associations, service and fraternal clubs and other community organizations in our area to use the Scouting program; and


WHEREAS, the Boy Scouts of America has volunteer leaders selected by these chartered organizations are performing an outstanding service for 18,871 boys and young men and women; and


WHEREAS, the Patriots’ Path Council of the Boy Scouts of America and its corps of dedicated volunteer leaders are providing necessary support to the leaders of 6,236 Cub Scout Packs, Boy Scout Troops, Explorer Posts and Venture Crews.


WHEREAS, the Boy Scouts of America has taught timeless values, strengthened leadership skills and guided America’s youth on their journey to adulthood for nearly 100 years.


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT PROCLAIMED that I, Michael Giordano Jr., by virtue of the authority vested in me as Mayor of the Borough of North Plainfield, do hereby proclaim the week of February 1-8, 2010, as

SCOUTING’S 100TH ANNIVERSARY WEEK
and urge our citizens to join me in expressing appreciation to the community organizations and their volunteer Scouting leaders for bringing this values-based program to our young people. 


The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Mr. La Ronde.


Council President Stabile requested a moment of silence for the men and women serving in our Armed Forces at home and abroad.


Council President Stabile read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on December 28, 2009.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News and The Star-Ledger on December 29, 2009, by publication of the announcement in the Courier News of January 5, 2010 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."

PUBLIC COMMENT:  
Peter K. Eddy, 90 Jackson Avenue, North Plainfield, offered an emergency weather alert paper issued by his Block Association.

Frank D’Amore, 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, said that there was no legitimate reason for commercial vehicles to be parked in residential zones, adding that there seemed to be a planned lack of enforcement.  Further, he called for a formal procedure to report illegal weekend construction, saying that Mr. Reading had established one during his tenure.

Antoinette Rinehart, 93 Wilson Avenue, North Plainfield, commented that lenience regarding commercial vehicle enforcement would lead to the Borough being transformed from its status as a residential town, and that should such an ordinance come up before the Council, it should be opposed.

Mariel Ambis, 5 Rockview Avenue, complained of a lack of property maintenance in her neighborhood, saying that she had made multiple calls to the municipal building then finally to the Mayor’s office on February 1st.  She had waited for a return call regarding four suspect addresses and none was forthcoming.

The Mayor explained that he returns all of his phone messages, and he had not received a call regarding the speaker’s address.  In the event of problem addresses, inspectors are dispatched, and a warning or summons are issued as appropriate.

Mr. Hitchcock acknowledged receiving a phone call from the speaker regarding illegal housing.  The matter will be taken up at the scheduled meeting of the Historic Preservation Commission.

Gail Schmeisser, 350 Richard Way, complained of parked vans on her street that were hampering snow clearance.

Peter K. Eddy, 90 Jackson Avenue, called for enforcement of pedestrians’ right-of-way when crossing Borough streets legally, saying that crosswalk signs should be placed and tickets issued motorists that did not give way.  He added that Assemblyman Bramnick had actually written the state law specifying a yield to pedestrians, and that it should be observed and enforced.

Antoinette Rinehart, 93 Wilson Avenue, complaining of lax enforcement, said that those responsible should be told to shape up or ship out.

Vince Pagano, 391 Richard Way, complained of commercial vehicles being allowed to park in streets and that it had escalated over the last five years.

Mr. Stabile replied that such parking qualified as a ticketable offense, and Mr. Pagano retorted that you wouldn’t see a demolition truck parked on a street in Westfield.  In reply, the Mayor assured that when he worked in Westfield, they were a common sight.  Mr. Stabile suggested that the Borough Police be called if the resident found commercial vehicles being parked overnight on his street.  

The Council President added that an ordinance under consideration regarding commercial vehicles would restrict such vehicles to one per driveway.  He added that feedback on the topic was coming from the Business Association, and that the floodgates would not be opening to big vehicles.  Mr. Stabile commented that the lively interchange on the commercial vehicles at a Council Meeting was welcome, and that it was a shame that residents new to the town were ignoring the laws.  It should be remembered that everyone here represents an extra set of eyes and ears for enforcement.

Mr. Pagano said that some of the prime offenders had lived in town for a long time, now, and still played annoying loud music.  For the taxes he has to pay, the resident said, he should not have to put up with it.

Barbara Zimmerman, 361 Richard Way, asked how long a pod (personal storage device) could remain in a driveway, and if there were also limits on vehicles parked in driveways.  The problem, she said, has endured for years.  Mr. Stabile replied that they were quality of life issues, and that addresses of the offending individuals would be useful in the enforcement process.  The Mayor interjected that the Zoning Officer does have a specific enforcement procedure.  The town can issue a warrant followed by the issuance of a summons.  Ms. Zimmerman rejoined that an illegal daycare facility in her neighborhood was a concern, that there was an unauthorized swimming pool, rats and the dumping of oil in a backyard.

Frank D’Amore Sr., 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, acknowledged that vehicles parked in driveways were also subject to enforcement.  Residents should not be concerned about anonymity because it is the policy of the Police Department to maintain anonymity, which Mr. Stabile confirmed.

Tracy Peters, 495 Ayres Avenue, North Plainfield, inquired after the means of checking on the status of a complaint, and Mr. Stabile directed the resident to fill out an Open Public Records Act (OPRA) request at the Borough Clerk’s office.  Further, the Mayor or Zoning Officer could be asked.

Carmela Hurling, 250 Brook Avenue, North Plainfield, complained of an unidentified neighbor rummaging in her mailbox and garbage.  Mr. Bernstein confirmed that trespassing was a local offense while tampering with a mailbox was clearly a federal issue.

Regarding Richard Way residents, Mr. Stabile advised that one of the town’s zoning officials lives in their neighborhood, and he could be asked to check on unacceptable behavior.

Gail Schmeisser, 350 Richard Way, North Plainfield, recalled a recent incidence of panhandling in her neighborhood which the police had handled.  She was pleased with the response.

NEW BUSINESS:

1.
Urging the Legislature to Amend the Open Public Records Act (OPRA) to Address Various Technical and Practical Issues – M.H.F.  Mrs. Forbes commented that OPRA, which has been in existence for years, now, is in need of fine-tuning and it had become evident that some individuals requesting information through OPRA were doing so for commercial purposes.

2.
Time of Decision Legislation – M.H.F.  Mrs. Forbes advised that some considered the legislation a gift for developers, where the clock would stop when a permit was requested.  The League of Municipalities has been in opposition, and it will appear on the consent agenda at the February 22nd meeting of the Council.


OLD BUSINESS:

1.
Complete Count Committee (2010 Census) – M.H.F.  The Census Bureau has provided a packet for the use of such a committee to maximize response in individual communities.  It becomes a question of time and enthusiasm.


Mr. Hitchcock reminded that many census training sessions had already been conducted in the community center, and that the need for a committee should be minimal.  Mr. La Ronde asked if census takers in town had been approached.  Mrs. Forbes replied that Mr. Harriz seems to be doing recruiting, and that it is a community effort.  The concern remains that certain individuals are ducking the census and are failing to be counted.


Mr. Hollod replied that someone is actually walking the streets and comparing addresses.  The Borough is in touch with them and with Somerset County.  Census Day will be the first of April this year.

2.
Sustainable Jersey “Green Team” – M.H.F.  Mrs. Forbes reminded of the need to register as soon as possible for certain types of assistance.  There is the importance of the “Green Team,” and for a committee to work on it with the Mayor’s office.  Possibly a subcommittee could interface with the Mayor’s office.  Mr. Stabile agreed that it was logical, and Mrs. Forbes suggested they meet with Marta Lefsky, the planner.  Mr. Stabile recommended that the subcommittee remain as constituted and continue to meet.  Mr. Singleterry suggested that the subcommittee meet with administration to create a Green Committee, to which Mr. Stabile heartily agreed.

3.
Garage Sale Ordinance – F.S.S.  Mr. Stabile advised that the revised ordinance is still under development by the Attorney’s office, and that it would be taken up at the next meeting.


REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS:


Mr. Singleterry reminded that the Economic Development Committee would meet on Thursday, while Mr. Merrill reported that Special Events held its first meeting of the year last Thursday.  Topics included the 4th of July Parade, fireworks, the Street Fair and Senior Picnic.


Mr. Hitchcock reminded of tomorrow’s Historic Preservation Commission meeting at the Mansion, with the Borough Engineer present to discuss roadway improvements at the intersection of Sycamore and Rockview.  Further, the Councilman advised of his appointment to the Somerset County Cultural Arts Committee.  The County is seeking volunteers for the May 13th Cultural Arts Day (a.k.a. “Teen Arts Day”) at Raritan Valley College.  North Plainfield High School has historically enjoyed a strong presence at the event.


Motion to adjourn by Mr. La Ronde, seconded by Mr. Merrill and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 8:48 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President

02/08/10


